

## **Open Access Repository**

www.ssoar.info

# Counterterrorism Policy in the Russian Federation: Furthering the Needs of the Regime

Mahon, Anastassiya; Walker, Scott

Veröffentlichungsversion / Published Version Zeitschriftenartikel / journal article

### **Empfohlene Zitierung / Suggested Citation:**

Mahon, A., & Walker, S. (2023). Counterterrorism Policy in the Russian Federation: Furthering the Needs of the Regime. *Studies of Transition States and Societies*, *15*(1), 3-17. <a href="https://doi.org/10.58036/stss.v15i1.1097">https://doi.org/10.58036/stss.v15i1.1097</a>

### Nutzungsbedingungen:

Dieser Text wird unter einer CC BY Lizenz (Namensnennung) zur Verfügung gestellt. Nähere Auskünfte zu den CC-Lizenzen finden Sie hier:

https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/deed.de

### Terms of use:

This document is made available under a CC BY Licence (Attribution). For more Information see: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0





# Counterterrorism Policy in the Russian Federation: Furthering the Needs of the Regime

Anastassiya Mahon and Scott Walker\*

### **Abstract**

In the wake of the September 11 attacks in 2001, countries were encouraged to enact domestic legislative changes as part of the Global War on Terror. However, it has been left to the countries themselves to define 'terrorism' and 'terrorist activities'. In this manuscript, we illustrate how liberal democracies and illiberal regimes may have very different understandings of the proper use of domestic counterterrorism (CT) policies. We argue that illiberal states, such as Russia, will likely use CT policy to enhance the ruling regime's goals in ways that liberal states would not. We focus on the critical changes in Russia's CT policy under Putin and demonstrate how Putin-era Russian CT policies have been used indirectly (i.e., in ways that are not explicitly focused on eliminating terrorist threats) to advance the Kremlin's desire to suppress domestic opposition and enhance its political standing both at home and abroad.

Keywords: Russia, terrorism, counterterrorism, illiberal regimes, Putin.

### Introduction

Every country is encouraged to comply with global counterterrorism (CT) conventions as part of the Global War on Terror (GWOT). In the wake of the September 11, 2001, terror attacks, the United Nations Security Council unanimously passed UNSCR 1373, which called on member states to adjust their national laws so that they could ratify all of the existing international conventions on terrorism. It also encouraged states to 'ensure that all terrorist acts are established as serious criminal offenses in domestic laws and regulations'. The activities it aimed to prevent included 'financing, planning, preparation of, and perpetration of terrorist acts' (United Nations, 2001). Importantly, however, UNSCR 1373 did not specify how terrorism and terrorist groups should be defined, which leaves this decision to individual countries. Notably, the global push to adopt domestic CT measures was primarily initiated by powerful Western, liberal countries, which traditionally design and enforce domestic counterterrorism policies in ways that respect their people's long-held civil rights and civil liberties. Therefore, the intent of UNSCR 1373 and related CT mandates was that countries should enact more robust measures to counteract terror networks but should do so in ways that respect civil society, popular opinion, domestic opposition groups, and free media.

What happens, however, when countries without these embedded liberal norms enact CT policies? We argue that in states where liberal norms are weak or absent, authoritarian and semi-authoritarian governments are tempted to include a number of policy goals under the rubric of counterterrorism that may extend far beyond limiting or responding to terrorism. In the absence of formal and informal checks and balances, and with few constraints on how terrorist activity is defined, illiberal regimes may be tempted to use CT policy in ways that liberal ones would find abusive; for example, directing such policies at legitimate societal groups that may represent a challenge to the regime's authority.

Liberal democratic governments, such as those in the UK or Australia, may attempt to deal with security threats by targeting the root causes of unrest and engaging with minority groups. For example, Murphy and Cherney (2011) suggest that the Australian government's 'community-based'

<sup>\*</sup> E-mail of the corresponding author: <a href="mailto:scott.walker@uaeu.ac.ae">scott.walker@uaeu.ac.ae</a>

approach to counterterrorism, in which it partners with Muslim communities in CT efforts, has led to an enhanced degree of cooperation and confidence in the government.

However, authoritarian governments often focus on suppression as the primary means of dealing with potential terrorist threats. Omilecheva (2009) argues that, under the pretext of counterterrorism, the Russian government 'strengthened the powers of the ruling regime' even though liberal governments did not have repressive policies in mind when they designed the set of global CT policies (8). In short, while global expectations are that all states will adhere closely to Western norms, regimes in illiberal states may interpret these demands to comply with CT policy as an opportunity to achieve their own secular goals.

We argue that such states may employ CT policy to reduce threats to their well-being by engaging in such actions as limiting public or media criticism, eliminating political opponents, and restricting political participation. Focusing on the case of the Russian Federation, we offer an example of how CT measures can be based on much more than just a desire to fight terrorism. The Russian government clearly employs such policies to limit challenges to its authority and thus enhance its own stability. Our analysis of the counterterrorism developments in Russia will show how the Kremlin uses CT to its advantage, to illustrate some of the ways illiberal regimes instrumentalise CT.

### Liberal democracies and autocracies: Different interpretations of CT policy

Most social science research has focused on the use of CT policy in liberal Western states to achieve greater public legitimacy. In such states, there are several checks on the government's ability to overreach its authority, including a free media, freely operating civil society groups, and an independent judiciary. Conversely, very little counterterrorism research has focused on the motivations of states that are not democratic or those with less robust levels of democracy.¹ For the most part, regimes in autocratic or illiberal states do not have strong incentives to use CT measures to increase democratic legitimacy. Instead, they are more likely to use CT policy to increase their grip on power and may be prone to using CT measures that governments would not consider in liberal states.

Therefore, it is essential to study CT efforts in illiberal states because they differ from liberal democracies in two important ways. First, their governments have greater leeway to use extra-legal measures, as they are not threatened with a loss of democratic legitimacy. Second, illiberal states are still somewhat sensitive to international opinion. As mentioned above, these regimes wish to be viewed as cooperative actors by the international community because they can reap the benefits of being seen as cooperative. Therefore, it may be possible for them to enhance their external legitimacy by cooperating across borders with international efforts and treaties. Importantly, however, such illiberal states do not, to the same degree, face the same institutional constraints on their CT activities. They are thus not likely to respect the freedom of an independent media, free speech, and civil society.

The second way illiberal states differ from liberal democracies regarding how they may use CT policy is that they often define 'terrorism' much more broadly. Ambrosio (2017) argues that Russia and China, for instance, have managed to blur the lines between 'political separatism' and 'extremism' on the one hand and 'terrorism' on the other by grouping these concepts together. They have thus chosen to use these terms 'to bolster their regimes and to silence critics at home and abroad' (p. 134). Ayoob (1995) argues that in order to understand security policy in areas of the world that are not populated by liberal, democratic nation-states, we should appreciate the central role that ruling elites play. In other words, 'security considerations (their own regime's security in the eyes of the ruling elites) dominate the domestic as well as the foreign policies' of these states. Because such states generally face a higher degree of threat to their national sovereignty and integrity than "advanced democratic" states do, they are more focused on these threats when considering national security policies (in Aris 2009, p. 461).

<sup>1</sup> A notable exception is Boyle, Michael J. (ed.). (2019). Non-Western Responses to Terrorism. Manchester University Press.

For instance, regimes in such states can invoke a CT rationale to label a certain legitimate opposition or civil society group as terrorist merely because its members are speaking out against the regime. In liberal states, effective counterterrorism policy is judged by the degree to which the government invites civil society groups to partner with it in anti-terror efforts. However, few such opportunities exist in many illiberal states for actors such as opposition political parties, trade organizations, organized interest groups, or other societal actors to cooperate with the government. This is true because there is no recognized space for these non-state actors; anything not associated with the state can be regulated and shut down.

Because of these differences, illiberal states often have significantly greater leeway to use CT measures in ways that directly enhance their hold on power by assisting them in eliminating or silencing challenges to their authority. Therefore, while an illiberal state can, as one would expect, increase its hold on power by being viewed as an effective actor in suppressing terrorism, it can also improve its political standing by eliminating criticism and opposition to the ruling group. Consequently, illiberal states may actively pursue CT policies because it is a double-win situation. On the one hand, they receive aid and praise from external actors for their CT efforts. On the other hand, they can use these newly enacted policies to suppress political opposition, thus furthering their domestic political objectives.

Boyle (2019, p. 5) states: 'Rather than simply accepting the conceptualization and counterterrorism approach favored by the United States and its allies, non-Western governments have naturally recast the threat to their own ends.' Thus, while regimes in illiberal states may appear to be dutifully responding to international pressure to implement UN-related international CT covenants in their own policies, these regimes may be using them in ways that can suppress opposition and criticism.

We turn now to the case of the Russian Federation. The rest of the paper will focus on Russia's use of CT policy and the political motivations for this strategy to illustrate how an illiberal regime uses CT to advance its goals and ensure its protection and continued hold on power.

### Motivation 1: Counterterrorism as a means to increase control over domestic opposition and limit dissent

The events in Chechnya created the political space for the Kremlin to aggressively pursue it as a terrorist threat (De Haas, 2010; Eran, 2003; Pravda, 2003). After the Beslan hostage-taking, the Kremlin ceased to focus on the Chechens as the primary source of terrorism, opting to apply the terrorist label more widely. New CT laws were developed to advance the regime's political interests. In this section, we discuss key legislative changes made in the name of counterterrorism that changed Russia's political space.

In 2006, Putin began to expand the regime's control of CT policy by expanding the jurisdiction of the Federal Security Service (FSB), making it Russia's leading agency for fighting terrorism (Russia Military Power Report, 2017). The FSB Director was also appointed as National Antiterrorism Committee (NAC) Director, concentrating the power to use military force for CT purposes in the hands of one actor. Simultaneously, the Duma introduced Federal Law No 35. which made more resources widely available in the name of counterterrorism, including Russian military power and other branches of government (Federal Law N 35-FZ 2006). This new CT legislation helped Putin to consolidate power, as the FSB was widely viewed as loyal to him (Dawisha, 2014).

### The Law on Foreign Agents

This set of changes in CT legislation that began in the mid-2000s granted the Kremlin more control over the public sector, especially civil society. Each new piece of legislation authorized more extensive monitoring of groups and individuals by the Kremlin, if not yet outright censorship. The first fundamental law regulating these actors in the public sector was Federal Law N 121-

FZ (later known as the Law on Foreign Agents). The government ostensibly enacted this law in order to counteract terrorism by obligating any non-commercial organization receiving foreign financing to register as a foreign agent and fully disclose all financial transactions (Federal Law N 121-FZ, 2012, article 21.6.9). Under the Law of Foreign Agents, even a small grant to a non-commercial organization from any foreign source might lead to legal proceedings against the recipient. Although its initial rationale was to prevent the financing of terrorism, the law ultimately enabled the Russian government to track the political affiliations and activities of non-commercial organizations.

Most importantly, organizations registered as foreign agents were prohibited from engaging in political activities of any kind (Federal Law No 121-FZ, 2012). In addition, the Law on Foreign Agents created obstacles for local organizations receiving financing from international sources. It gave the authorities carte blanche to conduct as many checks and raids on foreign-funded entities as they believed necessary (Kumar, 2015; Skibo, 2017).

Therefore, introducing the Law on Foreign Agents resulted in a substantial decline in non-governmental and non-profit activity. Many non-governmental organizations were unprepared or unwilling to comply with the new rules. Human rights organizations such as Amnesty International and Human Rights Watch were labelled foreign agents. This put a considerable strain on their financial resources, forcing them to reduce their involvement in Russia (Skibo, 2017). Following the introduction of the Law on Foreign Agents, the total number of civil society organizations declined; in 2013, only 5,606 organizations were officially in operation, as opposed to 6,481 in 2012 (Public Organizations Registered in 2009–2019 in the Russian Federation, 2019).

The Kremlin viewed the Law on Foreign Agents as a success, as it helped to restrict the active participation of NGOs and civil society in Russia's public and political affairs. Ultimately, the Law on Foreign Agents has forced Russian civil society to adapt to survive. Many were forced to invent new strategies to help them comply with the latest CT legislation. Some organizations were required to separate their domestic and foreign activities into separate entities (OPRF, 2017). However, adapting to these new conditions was not a successful solution in the long run, as the annual number of newly approved public organizations never returned to pre-2012 levels. In 2019, only 2,857 new public organizations were registered (Public Organizations Registered in 2009–2019 in the Russian Federation, 2019).

In 2015, the Law on Foreign Agents was augmented with N 129-FZ, known as the Law on Undesirable Organizations. The stated aim of this new piece of legislation was to proscribe the activities of several Russia-based organizations that might pose a threat to national security (Federal Law N 129-FZ, 2015). This legislation change made it possible for the Kremlin to gain control over any organization, whether commercial or civil, that might pose 'a threat to the foundation of the constitutional order of the Russian Federation, the defence capability of the country or the security of the state' (Federal Law N 129-FZ, 2015, sec. 3.1). In addition, Article 1 of the law amended the Criminal Code by introducing draconian fines and the possibility of up to six years of incarceration for anyone committing a single violation (Federal Law N 129-FZ, 2015).

While the Law on Foreign Agents targeted non-commercial organizations and civil society, the Law on Undesirable Organizations granted the Kremlin more control over the commercial sector. However, the Kremlin's desire to exercise more control over civil society and public spaces has not stopped at that. In 2017, Putin extended the law on 'foreign agents' to media companies. If a company receives funds from abroad, it must register as a foreign agent and agree to subject itself to additional financial and administrative checks (Federal Law N 327-FZ, 2017; Pinchuk and Lowe, 2017; Polyakova, 2017; RFE/RL, 2017). After registration, these organizations must report their finances and activities to the Ministry of Justice every six months. The effect of this requirement was similar to that of the Law on Foreign Agents, as the introduction of N 327-FZ resulted in a lower level of resources for media companies based in Russia. As a result, the number of registrations of media companies dropped from 1,044 in the third quarter of 2016 to 571 in the third quarter of 2018 (Public Organizations Registered 2009–2019 in the Russian Federation, 2019). In 2019, another addition to the legislation, federal law N 443-FZ, stated that failure or refusal

to register as a foreign agent would result in a fine of 10,000 RUB for an individual and 500,000 RUB for a legal entity (Federal Law N 443-FZ, 2019). The combined effect of these related pieces of legislation means that every significant aspect of public space is subjected to extensive monitoring and control, and non-compliance with the new rules would cause hefty fines and even possible jail time. Following Russia's invasion of Ukraine in 2021, the Kremlin has used the Law on Foreign Agents to draw away independent media that either had to leave the country or shut down their operations.

Pokaleva (2018) argues that counterterrorism policy has permeated Russia's political space to such an extent that Russia's domestic politics are inseparable from the Kremlin's fight against terrorism. The changes came gradually, as the Kremlin slowly modified CT legislation to gain greater control over peoples' rights and freedoms. Balzacq (2008) claims that such changes help to officially normalize practices that are already part of everyday life in a given country. This new legal approach resulted in a resurgence of the 'us versus them' mentality in Russia (Shevtsova, 2006).

Thus, we can see a pattern in CT legislation: The Kremlin has increasingly restricted individual freedoms and civil liberties, allowing even less space to challenge the government than before. In the name of national security and counterterrorism, these legislative changes have placed stringent checks on the behaviour of Russian citizens, the media, and civil society organizations (Bacon, Cooper, & Renz, 2013; Barkovskaya, 2017). As a result, civil society has become much more constrained in recent years. Groups must fight daily to maintain their existence, even when they present no challenge to the establishment (Robertson, 2019). The Kremlin has used its counterterrorism-based agenda as an excuse to clamp down on civil and media space and, in the process, gain more control over the domestic political situation.

#### 'The network'

The counterterrorism agenda is a means to prosecute people for their political beliefs, especially those who lean left or far left on the political spectrum or those challenging the establishment. As current CT legislation serves the Kremlin's goal of gaining greater control over Russian society, we can observe many cases where these policies are abused. The case of 'the Network', an organization allegedly formed to conduct terrorist attacks during the 2018 World Cup in Russia, provides one example. The case is remarkable: Seven anarchists and antifascists, who had never met before the trial, were charged with forming a terrorist organization and planning terrorist attacks to overthrow the Russian government (Chizh, 2020; Karev, 2020).

As a consequence of the new counterterrorism law, the Network case fell under the jurisdiction of a military court, and the case materials were not made public. The prosecution based their case on Article 205.4 of the Criminal Code of the Russian Federation, "Organization of a terrorist entity and participation in it" (Pravednaya & Pavluk-Pavluyuchenko, 2020). Many observers suspect that the defendants testified under distress, as all the accused displayed signs of physical abuse from when they were arrested until their trial (Chizh, 2020; Rupression, 2018).

The sentences in the Network case led to confusion and fear in Russia's public and intellectual circles. Nearly 100,000 people signed a petition calling for an end to the prosecution of the defendants and a thorough investigation into allegations of torture (Change.org, 2019). The Network case illustrates that the Kremlin is clearly using CT policy to prosecute any group that questions the regime. Kirill Martynov, a political observer and philosopher, argued that the regime's actions closely resemble the repressive acts that Stalin committed in 1937 (Martynov, 2020). Dmitry Gudkov, an opposition politician, stated: "The Network case is another milestone on our way to the basement of 1937. We are already in that basement, no questions asked. Now it could be any of us" (Gudkov, 2020). Olga Romanova, the founder of an NGO named Russia Behind Bars (Rus Sidyashchaya), argues that the Network case is a warning for Kremlin's critics and citizens considering challenging the establishment. She notes that the Kremlin wants the Network case to serve as a deterrent to future political dissent and public grievances (Romanova, 2020).

### New greatness

Another example of questionable CT legislation usage involved the case of New Greatness (*Novoe Velichie*), an organization allegedly formed in 2017 to overthrow the Russian government (RIA Novosti, 2020). The trial of its members raised concerns regarding how evidence can be used to substantiate terrorism allegations. In 2018, the police arrested ten people, the youngest of whom was only seventeen. Four undercover police officers testified against this supposedly extremist group (RFE/RL's Russian Service, 2019). The prosecution's evidence was based on the fact that the group had written a political manifesto and had agreed to learn how to throw Molotov cocktails in a nearby forest. In the eyes of the prosecutor's office, this constituted evidence that the group had exhibited the telltale signs of an extremist organization (RIA Novosti, 2020). Due to a vague definition of an extremist organization in the Criminal Code, Russian authorities enjoy certain flexibility in deciding what evidence to present before the court.

While the prosecution provided little evidence of illegal activity by the alleged extremist group, the undercover officers testified that they recalled conversations among the defendants about their anti-regime agenda (BBC News Russia, 2021; RIA Novosti, 2021). On this evidence, the defendants were found guilty of creating an extremist organization according to article 282.1 of the Criminal Code of the Russian Federation, "Organisation of an extremist entity" (RIA Novosti, 2020). Many in the media and Russian society suspect that the state fabricated its case against the New Greatness members, as the primary form of evidence that the prosecution used to build the case (the manifesto, training sessions, meetings of the group) was testimony by undercover officers (RIA Novosti 2018; 2021).

As a result, the New Greatness case has caused massive social outrage and 'mother's marches', and the Kremlin continues to use counterterrorism to advance its political agenda (RFE/RL Russian Service, 2019). Alexey Navalny's Anti-Corruption Foundation (FBK) has been labelled an extremist organization and disbanded (Roth, 2021). Therefore, anyone who has as much as shared an internet post supporting Navalny or his organization might be prosecuted for spreading extremist propaganda. Amnesty International's Peter Franck argues, "The only vaguely defined term of extremism is increasingly becoming a synonym for activity critical of the government" (Amnesty International, 2021). Undeniably, it sends a strong message that the regime will go to great lengths to protect itself.

However, the FBK has adapted and did not collapse. In 2022, Navalny announced that the FBK would become an international organization, with people like award winning Anne Applebaum and philosopher Francis Fukuyama on the board of directors (RFE/RL, 2022). The Foundation continues its anti-corruption investigations and anti-Putin agenda, launching a campaign to free Navalny in 2023. Alexey Navalny's prison conditions have been consistently made worse by the regime, but he stays positive and documents his life in prison. Navalny and his Anti-Corruption Foundation remain one of the most outspoken critics of Putin's regime, despite all the efforts by the regime to silence them. Therefore, the instrumentalisation of the legislation in Russia makes it almost impossible for political opposition to remain active or survive.

To sum up, the Network and New Greatness cases and the prosecution of Navalny and the FBK illustrate how CT policy and regime protection are intertwined. The Kremlin uses the CT agenda to crack down on political opposition and possible dissent. The changes in CT legislation have provided the Kremlin with the tools to constrain potential opposition and the political involvement of civil society. They have created an opportunity for the legislation system to protect the existing regime in the name of counterterrorism. Thus, the example of domestic CT legislation in Russia illustrates how illiberal regimes may view what constitutes terrorism in a broader, more practical sense and be willing to use and enforce CT legislation to advance their political agendas.

### Motivation 2: Counterterrorism as a means to enhance external and internal legitimacy

This section discusses how the Kremlin has used the CT agenda to improve Russia's external and internal legitimacy, focusing on Russia's involvement in the civil war in Syria in 2015–2018. The Kremlin's motivation to engage in the Syrian civil war was twofold: first, the Kremlin wanted to reintegrate Russia into the global community as an essential counterterrorism player, thus aiming to gain external legitimacy; second, Russia's involvement in the Syrian conflict was an attempt to improve the Kremlin's internal legitimacy in the eyes of the Russian public by exercising the country's military might. In addition, Russia has held out hope that its CT campaign in Syria might lead to the lifting of sanctions placed on it by many Western countries following the annexation of Crimea, which would have improved both types of legitimacy: internationally, it would have shown that Russia can wield its power to advance its global standing via CT actions; domestically, it would have shown that Russia can influence international actors, which would have reiterated the Kremlin's rhetoric of Russia as a superpower to the domestic audience (Hamilton, Wilde, & Wimberly 2021; Pearce & Yuchshenko, 2018; Shapiro, 2017).

The Kremlin's CT campaign successfully garnered domestic support, thus bolstering the internal legitimacy of Putin's regime. And to some degree, it also succeeded in generating external legitimacy. However, it has been significantly less effective in lifting Western sanctions or easing the international condemnation of Russia's actions in Ukraine. In this section, we have argued that Russia's campaign in Syria represents an example of an illiberal regime using CT policy to achieve political goals far beyond merely combating terrorism.

### External legitimacy

Since the end of the Cold War, Russia has maintained focus on defending its international image and its right to bear the title of a superpower (Beyoghlow, 2020; Trenin, 2017). The overarching goal of post-Cold War Russian foreign policy remains the restoration of Russia's international image as a capable player. Thus, we can argue that external legitimacy is at the forefront of the Kremlin's political goals (Giles, 2019; Nitoiu, 2017). International CT cooperation has been one of the Kremlin's primary paths toward improving its global image and reputation. For the past two decades, the Kremlin has constantly drawn the attention of both domestic and international audiences to the dangers of terrorism and Russia's proactive role in countering the threat of terrorism (Buckley, 2002; De Haas, 2010; Hamilton, Wilde & Wimberly 2021; Jackson, 2003). For example, when Putin addressed the General Assembly in 2015, he devoted a significant part of his speech to the situation in Syria, highlighting Russia's contribution to the Global War on Terror. Putin argued, "Russia has always been consistently fighting against terrorism in all its forms (read Putin's U.N. General Assembly Speech, 2015). Indeed, Russia has a long history of domestic terrorist threats originating in the North Caucasus, which the Kremlin often uses to highlight Russia's CT expertise. However, some scholars argue that Putin viewed September 11 and the subsequent Global War on Terror as a chance to ease international condemnation of Russia's actions in Chechnya, although they have been widely criticized for the use of excessive force and questionable military tactics (Abdullaev & Saradzhyan, 2006; Herspring & Rutland 2005; Lo, 2003; Pravda, 2003; Rykhtik, 2012).

Putin's General Assembly address was a decisive political move: throughout the speech, he repeatedly addressed the importance of unity, highlighted the imminent danger of the terrorist threat, and emphasized that Russia aims to act solely within the framework of international law and the UN Charter (read Putin's U.N. General Assembly Speech 2015). The counterterrorism rhetoric followed the pattern that the Kremlin has been practicing since the Chechen conflicts: present an existential threat, call for unity, and promise to act within the law. Jones (2020) argues that the deployment of troops in Syria has shown that the Kremlin is motivated to act on the

The term "North Caucasus" appeared during the time of the Russian Empire; thus, it reflects the political reality of that period. In this article, we use the latest political agreement on the North Caucasus composition: it consists of seven autonomous regions within the Russian Federation, namely Dagestan, Chechnya, Ingushetia, North Ossetia, Kabardino-Balkaria, Karachaevo-Cherkessiya and Adygea (Akkieva, 2008; Ware & Kisriev 2009). Many of these regions have experienced or still are engaged in territorial disputes and internal conflicts, which fuel regional instability and tensions.

international stage again and that countering the terrorist threat was seen as playing a potentially significant role in Russia's international comeback.

The Kremlin's idea of global counterterrorism cooperation appears to be pragmatic and firmly rooted in a 'getting things done' mind-set (Alekseenkova, 2021; Leichtova, 2014). The regime promotes Russia's CT policy as inclusive and welcoming to all interested parties – suggesting it offers a politically neutral form of international cooperation that will allow the Kremlin to avoid the political judgment of potential participants. This approach stands in contrast to the policy of many liberal states, which often only offer assistance when it is tied to social, political, or economic reforms (Weiss, 2000; 2016). Therefore, Russia proposed an implicit quid pro quo: In return for not being judged for other political decisions, such as the annexation of Crimea, Russia signalled that it would not pass moral judgment on other countries. The Kremlin wants to advance the image of Russia as a neutral and willing partner whose CT cooperation would be offered dependent on other countries introducing political reforms.

Russia's practical approach to international CT cooperation has found support in the region. Turkey has offered assistance after realizing that toppling Assad's regime would not be possible while Russia supports it. And Iran has been actively engaging in diplomatic attempts to improve the situation in Syria (Beyoghlow, 2020; Foy, Pitel & Cornish, 2020; Silaev & Sushentsov, 2017). Thus, the invitation to participate in the Syrian conflict as a counterterrorism partner was a chance that the Kremlin could not miss, as it represented a significant opportunity to advance the Kremlin's external legitimacy.

In addition, Russia's involvement in the Syrian conflict resulted in increased influence and visibility in the Eurasian region, offering it a means to achieve goals beyond counterterrorism efforts (Petkova, 2020). In 2017, talks on the situation in Syria were held in Astana, Kazakhstan, highlighting the importance of counterterrorism cooperation and Russia's position as the security guarantor in the region (Lavrov: Rossiya i Kazakstan prizyvayut obuzdat' vsplesk terrorizma na Blizhnem Vostoke. *[Russia and Kazakhstan call for curbing the outbreak of terrorism in the Middle East]*, 2017). Russian authorities called for Central Asian states to participate in the Syrian campaign, suggesting that their involvement might be an excellent opportunity to promote a regional partnership (Kalyukov, Basisini & Sidorkova, 2017).

In short, Russia's counterterrorism campaign in Syria successfully enhanced Russia's standing in the Middle East and ultimately achieved the goal of improved external legitimacy that motivated the Kremlin to engage in the conflict. As a result, Russia has started rekindling diplomatic relationships with the countries in the region, gained political and economic influence, and reestablished itself as an active and capable player in the region (Hamilton, Wilde & Wimberly, 2021).

#### Internal legitimacy

Hamilton et al. (2021) claim that the Kremlin used the CT campaign in Syria to increase the internal legitimacy of the regime through an exhibition of Russia's military capabilities and an extensive campaign to gain the domestic audience's support. As a result, the Kremlin has enjoyed increased public support since the beginning of the Syrian campaign. The domestic public reacted to the counterterrorism campaign in Syria favourably. In a 2015 poll by Levada Center, 30% of respondents said that the involvement in Syria aimed to protect Russia's interest in the Middle East, while 28% replied that Russian engagement in Syria is instrumental in strengthening Russia's position in the world (Levada Center, 2015). In addition, 11% fully supported the Kremlin's actions in Syria, 28% mostly supported them, and only 3% answered that they do not support Russia's actions in Syria (Levada Center, 2015). In 2016, 52% of Russians supported airstrikes in Syria to achieve the Kremlin's goal of helping Assad fight the Islamic State (Smeltz, Goncharov & Wojtowicz 2016). Therefore, the Russian public supported Putin's decision to deploy Russian forces in the Syrian conflict. In fact, according to a 2017 Levada poll, Russians named the conflict in Syria/fight with IS as the year's most important event (Levada Center, 2017a).

Showcasing Russia's military capacity is essential to the Kremlin's ongoing quest for internal legitimacy. It is a way to demonstrate that Russian forces are skilled at conducting CT missions and, by extension, that the Kremlin is ready to reclaim its superpower status. In a 2016 Levada Center poll, 22% of respondents said they believed a country must possess significant military might and nuclear weapons to be respected (Levada Center, 2016). This was the second most popular answer, surpassed only by the need for a country to support the welfare of its citizens. An overwhelming 76% of the respondents believed it was essential that Russia retain its superpower status (Levada Center, 2016). Therefore, Russian society supported Putin in his quest to show the world that Russia is a militarily powerful international actor, connecting Russia's engagement in Syria to its improving international image.

In 2019, the Kremlin capitalized on the Syrian counterterrorism campaign domestically, using Russia's military display in Syria to increase the Russians' spirit and sense of belonging. Building on patriotism and national pride, the Kremlin launched a moving exhibition of Syrian war artefacts called the Syrian Breakthrough, which consisted of various weaponry, military equipment, and vehicles seized by the Russian Army in Syria.<sup>3</sup> The exhibition was not limited to Russian and Syrian weaponry; it also contained foreign ammunition, rations, and even a Jeep Grand Cherokee that had belonged to a suicide bomber (TASS, 2019).

More than one million people visited the Syrian Breakthrough train, and 23,000 recruits signed up for military service (Bolee milliona rossijan posetilo peredvizhnuju vystavku «Sirijskij Perelom» [More than a million Russians went to the moving exhibition "Syrian Breakthrough"], 2019; TASS, 2019). The Ministry of Defence of the Russian Federation organized the exhibition following Putin's proposal, which provided the domestic audience with increased exposure to Russia's military might. Syrian Breakthrough also contributed to glorifying Russia's assertive foreign policy to domestic audiences, reassuring them that the Kremlin is working hard to eliminate terrorism domestically and abroad (Nitoiu, 2017). The campaign was successful, and in 2021, another exhibition train was sent across Russia: a new agitation campaign called We Are the Army of the Country! We Are the Army of the People! (My - armija strany! My - armija naroda!) aiming to showcase Russia's military might and glorify its military past and present. As before, it is accompanied by a mobile army enlistment unit and officials from the Department of Defence (Ministry of Defence of the Russian Federation, 2021). Therefore, the CT campaign in Syria has been used as a springboard to achieve goals far beyond cooperating with the Syrian government on counterterrorism. The Syrian campaign was paramount in delivering the message to domestic audiences that Russia is a capable power, improving the Kremlin's legitimacy.

Overall, the Russian campaign in Syria has been presented by the government as a success to domestic audiences. Improving the international image of Russia and the consistently high support of Russia's involvement in Syria in the eyes of domestic audiences ensured that the Kremlin was motivated to continue using counterterrorism policies to enhance its internal and external legitimacy. Moreover, the Syrian campaign would build on the patriotism and pride cultivated by the Kremlin to reassure the Russian public that the current assertive foreign policy course aiming to return Russia to its status as a great power is worth pursuing (Nitoiu, 2017; Pinkham, 2017). To date, the Kremlin is using the Syrian campaign to build both external and internal legitimacy in the name of counterterrorist actions.

### Conclusion

In this article, we have argued that Russia's CT policy over the last twenty years has been based not only on a desire to combat terrorism but also to promote the Kremlin's interests in stabilizing its hold on power. We have discussed how Putin used the CT agenda to promote the Kremlin's control over domestic politics. First, we focused on how the Russian government has used CT legislation

<sup>3</sup> An online version of the exhibition is available at https://syriantrain.mil.ru/.

<sup>4</sup> A website dedicated to Russia's mission in Syrian, including the information on the exhibition, is available at http://syria. mil.ru in five languages: Russian, English, French, Spanish, and Arabic.

to suppress domestic political opposition and dissent to reduce challenges to its authority. Second, we examined how the Kremlin has used its CT efforts in Syria to improve its domestic and international standing and legitimacy.

Omelicheva (2009) states, "The forceful means of control is the essence of authoritarian rule. This explains the primacy of coercive, retaliatory, short-term counterterrorism responses that have been adopted by the Russian regime." (p. 9). Our research confirms that, indeed, actions by the Russian government up to the current time represent more than a short-term CT response; they have been part of a systemic institutional change in the country that has led to an overhaul of Russia's domestic politics.

While we have focused on the case of Russia, social scientists should extend their studies of the ways in which governments may use CT policy to their own political advantage to other illiberal states or those without long traditions of respect for civil liberties, freedom of the press, and other hallmarks of liberalism. In this way, it will be possible to map the links between domestic factors such as regime type and the type of CT strategies employed in order to gain a clearer understanding of which states are likely to employ which policies. The reason is simple. Therefore, the global community needs to develop CT policies focused squarely on combating terrorism. While it cannot be denied that Russia, for example, has indeed used such policies to combat global terrorist threats at times, it must be recognized that illiberal governments may use them to enhance their own interests at the expense of civil society and other legitimate societal actors. We can see the effect of these policies in Russia's invasion of Ukraine, as they have clearly helped to limit domestic resistance to this action.

### References

- ABC News. (2015, February 4). Russia draws criticism over law targeting 'undesirable' NGOs. https://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-05-24/russia-new-ngo-law-draws-western-ire/6493520
- Abdullaev, N., & Saradzhyan, S. (2006). The trade-offs between security and civil liberties in Russia's war on terror: The regional dimension. *Demokratizatsiya*, 14(3), 361–371.
- Akkieva, S. (2008). The Caucasus: One or many? A view from the region. *Nationalities papers*, 36(2), 253–273. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/00905990801934348">https://doi.org/10.1080/00905990801934348</a>
- Alekseenkova, E. (2021, June 14). Russia navigates complex competing interests in the Eastern Mediterranean. Konrad Adenauer Stiftung. https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep28863.11
- Allison, R. (2013). Russia and Syria: Explaining alignment with a regime in crisis. *International affairs*, 89(4), 795–823.
- Allison, R. (2021, June 21). Russia: Criticism of the government is not 'extremism.' <a href="https://www.amnesty.de/allgemein/pressemitteilung/russland-nawalny-kritik-an-regierung-kein-extremismus">https://www.amnesty.de/allgemein/pressemitteilung/russland-nawalny-kritik-an-regierung-kein-extremismus</a>
- Ambrosio, T. (2017). The architecture of alignment: The Russia-China relationship and international agreements. *Europe-Asia Studies*, 69(1), 110–156.
- Aris, S. (2009). The Shanghai cooperation organisation: 'Tackling the three evils'. A regional response to non-traditional security challenges or an anti-Western bloc? *Europe-Asia Studies*, *61*(5), 457–482.
- Ayoob, M. (1995). The Third World security predicament: State making, regional conflict, and the international system. Lynne Rienner.
- Bacon, E., Cooper, J., & Renz, B. (2013). Securitizing Russia: The domestic politics of Putin. Manchester University Press.
- Balzacq, T. (2008). The policy tools of securitization: Information exchange, EU foreign and interior policies. *Journal of common market studies*, 46(1), 75–100.
- Barkovskaya, Y. (2017). Zakonu ob «inostrannyh agentah» 5 let. [The law on foreign agents turns 5]. Novaya gazeta. https://www.novayagazeta.ru/articles/2017/11/20/74607-5-let-odinochestva

- BBC News Russia. (2021, June 21). Sud na tri mesjaca snizil sroki dvoim figurantam dela 'Novogo Velichija'. [The court reduced the terms of two persons involved in the 'New Greatness' case by three months]. https://www.bbc.com/russian/news-55631743
- Beyoghlow, K. (2021, June 14). Turkey and the United States on the brink: Implications for NATO and the US-Turkish strategic and military partnership. Strategic Studies Institute, US Army War College. <a href="https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep24340">https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep24340</a>
- Boyle, M. (2019). Introduction. In M. Boyle (Ed.), *Non-western responses to terrorism* (pp. 1-19). Manchester University Press.
- Buckley, M. (2002). Russian foreign policy and its critics. European security, 11(4), 29-46.
- Change.org. (2019, June 18). Trebuem prekratit' sudy po delu «seti» i sassledovat' fakty pytok! [We demand to terminate the trial of the 'Network' case and investigate the facts of torture!]. https://www.change.org/p/delo-seti-stopfsb
- Charbonneau, L., & Donath, M. (2014). U.N. General Assembly declares Crimea secession vote invalid.

  Reuters. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-ukraine-crisis-un/u-n-general-assembly-declares-crimea-secession-vote-invalid-idUSBREA2Q1GA20140327">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-ukraine-crisis-un/u-n-general-assembly-declares-crimea-secession-vote-invalid-idUSBREA2Q1GA20140327</a>
- Chehennianphenomenon.com. (1996). Hasavjurtskie soglashenija Rossija Chechnja ot 31 Avgusta 1996 [The Khasayyurt Accord 31 August 1996]. https://chechenianphenomenon.tripod.com/Documents/Hasavurt.htm
- Chizh, O. (2020, June 16). 'Kem ja dolzhen stat' fashistom?' Delo 'seti' doshlo do prigovora. ["What am I supposed to become a fascist?" The Network case has reached a verdict]." BBC News Russia. https://www.bbc.com/russian/features-51362582
- Dawisha, K. (2014). Putin's kleptocracy: Who owns Russia? Simon and Schuster.
- De Haas, M. (2010). Russia's foreign security policy in the 21st century: Putin, Medvedev and beyond. Routledge.
- Eran, O. (2003). Russia in the Middle East: The Yeltsin era and beyond. In G. Gorodetsky (Ed.), Russia, between East and West. Russian foreign policy on the threshold of the twenty-first century (pp. 159–168). Frank Cass Publishers.
- Foy, H., Pitel, L., & Cornish, C. (2020). Russia's Syria gamble under pressure as Turkey Attacks in Idlib. Financial times. https://www.ft.com/content/5b5f881c-5ca3-11ea-b0ab-339c2307bcd4
- Giles, K. (2019). Russia's "lessons learned" from Ukraine and Syria. Strategic Studies Institute, US Army War College. https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep20098.12
- Gudkov, L. (2016). Announcement from the director of the Yuri Levada Analytical Center. Levada Center. https://www.levada.ru/cp/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/Levada-Announcement.pdf
- Hamilton, J., Wilde, R., & Wimberly, J. (2021). A friend to all is a friend to none: Analysis of Russian strategy in the Middle East. *PRISM*, *9*(2), 98–111. <a href="https://www.jstor.org/stable/27008978">https://www.jstor.org/stable/27008978</a>
- Herspring, D., & Rutland, P. (2005). Putin and Russian foreign policy. In D. Herspring (Ed.), *Putin's Russia: Past imperfect, future uncertain* (pp. 259–292). Rowman & Littlefield.
- Horgan, J. (2005). The psychology of terrorism. Routledge.
- Jackson, N. (2003). Russian foreign policy and the CIS. Routledge.
- Jarvis, L., & Legrand, T. (2020). Banning them, Securing us?: Terrorism, parliament and the ritual of proscription. Manchester University Press.
- Jones, S. (2020). Russian goals and strategy. Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS). <a href="http://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep24835.5">http://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep24835.5</a>
- Kalyukov, E., Basisini, A., & Sidorkova, I. (2017). Rossija provela peregovory ob otpravke v siriju vojsk Kazahstana i Kirgizii. [Russia held talks on sending troops from Kazakhstan and Kyrgyzstan to Syria]. RBK. www.rbc.ru/politics/22/06/2017/
- Kumar, V. (2015). Russia's 'Foreign Agent' law: A response to American democratic promotion policy. *Sravnitel'naja politika*, 1(18), 90–100.
- Leichtova, M. (2014). Misunderstanding Russia: Russian foreign policy and the West. Ashgate.

- Levada Center. (2015). Vojna v Sirii: vnimanie, ocenki, IGIL. [War in Syria: attention, evaluations, ISIS]. https://www.levada.ru/2015/09/28/vojna-v-sirii-vnimanie-otsenki-igil/
- Levada Center. (2016). Obraz rossii na mezhdunarodnoj arene. [Image of Russia at the international arena]. http://www.levada.ru/2016/11/14/obraz-rossii-na-mezhdunarodnoj-arene/
- Levada Center. (2017a). Samye-samye v 2017 godu. [The most important events in 2017]. https://www.levada.ru/2017/12/24/samye-samye-v-2017-godu/
- Levada Center. (2017b). Syria. https://www.levada.ru/en/2017/09/26/syria-3/print/
- Levada Center. (2017c). Zakon "O nekommercheskih organizacijah". [Law on "Non-profit organizations"]. Levada Center. <a href="https://www.levada.ru/2017/02/07/zakon-o-nekommercheskih-organizatsiyah/">https://www.levada.ru/2017/02/07/zakon-o-nekommercheskih-organizatsiyah/</a>
- Levada Center. (2019). Events and evaluation of the past year. <a href="https://www.levada.ru/en/2019/01/14/">https://www.levada.ru/en/2019/01/14/</a> events-and-evaluation-of-the-past-year/print/
- Lo, B. (2003). The securitization of Russian foreign policy under Putin. In G. Gorodetsky (Ed.), Russia, between East and West. Russian foreign policy on the threshold of the twenty-first century. Frank Cass Publishers.
- Martynov, K. (2020). Facebook. https://www.facebook.com/kmartynov/posts/3070256466341434
- Masters, D., & Hoen, P. (2012). State legitimacy and terrorism. Democracy and security, 8(4), 337-357.
- Ministry of Defence of the Russian Federation. (2021). 'My armija strany! My armja naroda!' ['We are the army of the country! We are the army of the people!']. http://echelon2021.mil.ru
- Moore, C. (2017). 'Russia'. In A. Silke (Ed.), Routledge handbook of terrorism and counterterrorism (pp. 604–615). Routledge. https://www.routledge.com/Routledge-Handbook-of-Terrorism-and-Counterterrorism/Silke/p/book/9780367580520
- ngodata.ru. (2019). Public organizations registered in 2009–2019 in the Russian Federation. https://ngodata.ru/dataset/openngo-analytics-data
- Nitoiu, C. (2017, June 14). Aspirations to great power status: Russia's path to assertiveness in the international arena under Putin. *Political studies review, 15*(1), 39–48. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/1478929915623967">https://doi.org/10.1177/1478929915623967</a>
- Omilecheva, M. (2009). Russia's counterterrorism policy: variations on an imperial theme.
- Perspectives on Terrorism, III(1), 3-10.
- OPRF [The Civic Chamber of the Russian Federation]. (2017). Doklad o sostojanii grazhdanskogo obshhestva v Rossijskoj Federacii Za 2017 god. [Report on the state of Civil Society in the Russian Federation in 2017]. https://report2017.oprf.ru/data/pdf/OPRF.pdf
- Pearce, J., & Yuchshenko, A. (2018). Defending Russia, securitizing the future: How the past shaped Russia's political discourse regarding Crimea. *Europolity*, 12(1), 85–106.
- Petkova, M. (2020). What has Russia gained from five years of fighting in Syria? Al jazeera. <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2020/10/1/what-has-russia-gained-from-five-years-of-fighting-in-syria">https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2020/10/1/what-has-russia-gained-from-five-years-of-fighting-in-syria</a>
- Pew Research Center. (2017). Russians remain confident in Putin's global leadership. Pew Research

  Center. <a href="https://www.pewresearch.org/global/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2017/06/PG\_2017.06.20">https://www.pewresearch.org/global/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2017/06/PG\_2017.06.20</a> Russians-Remain-Confident-in-Putins-Global-Leadership Full-Report.pdf
- Pinchuk, D., & Lowe, C. (2017). Russian lawmakers approve 'Foreign Agents' media law. *Reuters*. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-usa-media-restrictions/russian-lawmakers-approve-foreign-agents-media-law-idUSKBN1DF0W6">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-usa-media-restrictions/russian-lawmakers-approve-foreign-agents-media-law-idUSKBN1DF0W6</a>
- Pinkham, S. (2017). How annexing Crimea allowed Putin to claim he had made Russia great again. *The Putin paradox*. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/ 2017/mar/22/annexing-crimea-putin-make-russia-great-again
- Pokalova, E. (2018). *Russia*. Australian Strategic Policy Institute. <a href="https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep16819.17">https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep16819.17</a>
- Polyakova, A. (2017). The Kremlin's latest crackdown on independent media. Foreign affairs. <a href="https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/russia-fsu/2017-12-05/kremlins-latest-crackdown-independent-media">https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/russia-fsu/2017-12-05/kremlins-latest-crackdown-independent-media</a>

- Pravda, A. (2003). Putin's foreign policy after September 11: Radical or revolutionary? In G. Gorodetsky (Ed.), Russia, between East and West. Russian foreign policy on the threshold of the twenty-first century (pp. 61–80). Frank Cass Publishers.
- Pravednaya, K., & Pavluk-Pavluyuchenko, N. (2020). Chto nuzhno znat' o rassledovanii dela «Seti». [What you need to know about the investigation of the Network case]. Snob.ru. https://snob.ru/entry/188655/
- Reeve, Z. (2018). Terrorist psychology and radicalization. In U. Tar (Ed.), Routledge handbook of terrorism and counterterrorism (pp. 125-134). Routledge.
- RFE/RL. (2017, November 26). Putin podpisal zakon o SMI 'Inostrannyh Agentah'/Putin has signed the Law on Media 'Foreign Agents.'
- RFE/RL. (2019). *Trial of 'new greatness' members begins in Moscow*. <a href="https://www.rferl.org/a/trial-of-new-greatness-members-begins-in-moscow/29965970.html">https://www.rferl.org/a/trial-of-new-greatness-members-begins-in-moscow/29965970.html</a>
- RFE/RL. (2022, July 11). Navalny announces launch of new anti-corruption foundation. <a href="https://www.rferl.org/a/31938527.html">https://www.rferl.org/a/31938527.html</a>
- RFI. (2018). Amnesty International potrebovala nemedlenno osvobodit' L'va Ponomareva. [Amnesty International demanded to free Lev Ponomarev immediately]. https://www.rfi.fr/ru/rossiya/20181206-amnesty-international-potrebovala-nemedlenno-osvobodit-lva-ponomareva
- RIA Novosti. (2018). Putin poruchil proverit' dannye o vozmozhnyh pytkah v svjazi s delom 'Seti'. [Putin instructed to check data on possible torture in connection with the 'Network' case]. https://ria.ru/20181211/1547827438.html
- RIA Novosti. (2020). Ugolovnoe delo 'Novogo velichija'. [The criminal case of 'New Greatness']. https://ria.ru/20200806/1575344579.html
- RIA Novosti. (2021). Zashhita prodolzhit obzhalovat' prigovor po delu 'Novogo velichija'. [The defense will continue to appeal against the verdict in the case of 'New Greatness']. <a href="https://ria.ru/20210112/obzhalovanie-1592719314.html">https://ria.ru/20210112/obzhalovanie-1592719314.html</a>
- Romanova, O. (2020, November 2). *Gruppovoe nasilie. Zachem vlasti delo «Seti»*. [Group violence. Why do the authorities need the Network case]. Carnegie Moscow Center. <a href="https://carnegie.ru/commentary/81044">https://carnegie.ru/commentary/81044</a>
- Roth, A. (2021, June 9). Russian court outlaws Alexei Navalny's organisation. The Guardian. <a href="http://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/jun/09/russian-court-expected-to-outlaw-alexei-navalnys-organisation">http://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/jun/09/russian-court-expected-to-outlaw-alexei-navalnys-organisation</a>
- Rupression. (2018). How the FSB Is manufacturing a terrorism case against antifascists in Russia. <a href="https://rupression.com/en/how-the-fsb-is-manufacturing-a-terrorism-case-against-antifascists-in-russia/">https://rupression.com/en/how-the-fsb-is-manufacturing-a-terrorism-case-against-antifascists-in-russia/</a>
- Russian Federation. (2006). Federal Law N 35-FZ of March 6, 2006 'On counteraction of
- terrorism'. http://www.legislationline.org/documents/action/popup/id/4365
- Russian Federation. (2012). Federal'nyi zakon N 121-FZ p vnesenii izmenenij v otdel'nye zakonodatel'nye akty Rossijskoj Federacii. [On modifications in selected legislation of the Russian Federation]. <a href="http://base.garant.ru/70204242/">http://base.garant.ru/70204242/</a>
- Russian Federation. (2015). Federal'nyj zakon ot 23.05.2015 № 129-FZ O vnesenii izmenenij v otdel'nye zakonodatel'nye akty Rossijskoj Federacii [Federal Law N 129-FZ from 23.05.2015 On modifications in selected legislation of the Russian Federation]. <a href="https://publication.pravo.gov.ru/">https://publication.pravo.gov.ru/</a> Document/View/ 0001201505230001? index=7&rangeSize=1
- Russian Federation. (2016). Foreign policy concept of the Russian Federation. <a href="https://www.mid.ru/foreign-policy/official-documents/-/asset-publisher/CptlCkB6BZ29/content/id/2542248">https://www.mid.ru/foreign-policy/official-documents/-/asset-publisher/CptlCkB6BZ29/content/id/2542248</a>
- Russian Federation. (2017). Federal Law of the Russian Federation No. 327-FZ of November 25, 2017, on Amendments to Articles 10.4 and 15.3 of the Federal Law on Information, Information Technologies and Protection of Information and Article 6 of the Law on Mass Media. <a href="https://wipolex.wipo.int/en/legislation/details/17760">https://wipolex.wipo.int/en/legislation/details/17760</a>

- Russian Federation. (2019). Federal'nyj zakon ot 16.12.2019 № 443-FZ 'O vnesenii izmenenij v Kodeks Rossijskoj Federacii ob administrativnyh pravonarushenijah' [Federal Law of 16.12.2019 N 443-FZ 'On amendments to the Code of Administrative Offenses of the Russian Federation']. <a href="https://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001201912160072">https://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001201912160072</a>
- Russian Ministry of Defense. (2019). Sirijskij Perelom [Syrian Breakthrough]. https://syriantrain.mil.ru/
- Rykhtik, M. (2012). How Russia sees the world. In V. Aggerwal & K. Govella (Eds.), *Responding to a resurgent Russia* (p. 15–33). Springer.
- Schmid, A.P., & Crelinsten, R. (Eds.) (1993). Western responses to terrorism. Psychology Press.
- Shapiro, J. (2017). Russia-US relations and the future of Syria. *Valdai papers* (73). <a href="http://valdaiclub.com/files/15090/">http://valdaiclub.com/files/15090/</a>
- Shevtsova, L. (2006). Russia's ersatz democracy. Current history, 105(693), 307-314.
- Silaev, N., & Sushentsov, A. (2017). Russia's allies and the geopolitical frontier in Eurasia. *Valdai papers*, 66, 1–20.
- Skibo, D. (2017). *Pravila zhizni inostrannogo agenta [The rules of life for a foreign agent]*. openDemocracy. https://www.opendemocracy.net/ru/foreign-agents-pravila/
- Smeltz, D., Goncharov, S., & Wojtowicz, L. (2016). Levada-Center and Chicago Council on global affairs about Russian-American relations. <a href="https://www.levada.ru/en/2016/11/04/levada-center-chicago-council/">https://www.levada.ru/en/2016/11/04/levada-center-chicago-council/</a>
- Russian Federation. (2021, July 9). Strategy of national security of the Russian Federation. <a href="https://cdnimg.rg.ru/pril/article/212/57/79/0001202107030001.pdf">https://cdnimg.rg.ru/pril/article/212/57/79/0001202107030001.pdf</a>
- TASS. (2019, June 16). Kreml' Ne sledit za processom po delu uchastnikov radikal'nogo soobshhestva 'Set". [The Kremlin does not follow the trial of the members of the radical network 'Network']. https://tass.ru/obschestvo/6436652
- TASS. (2019, July 12). Poezd s trofejnym oruzhiem sirijskih boevikov otpravilsja po gorodam Rossii [The train with Syria's captured weapons went to cities in Russia]. https://tass.ru/armiya-i-opk/6151318
- TASS. (2017). Lavrov: Rossiya i Kazakstan prizyvayut obuzdat' vsplesk terrorizma na Blizhnem Vostoke. 2017.[Russia and Kazakhstan call for curbing the outbreak of terrorism in the Middle East]
- The European Union. (2001). Report of the European Union to the Security Council Committee established pursuant to Resolution 1373 (2001) Concerning Counter-Terrorism. <a href="https://eeas.europa.eu/archives/docs/organisations/un/docs/eu1373">https://eeas.europa.eu/archives/docs/organisations/un/docs/eu1373</a> en.pdf
- Trenin, D. (2017, October 16). Here's a breakdown of Russia's foreign policy goals (op-ed). The Moscow times. https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2017/08/16/heres-a-breakdown-of-russias-foreign-policy-goals-op-ed-a58677
- United Nations. (2001, September 28). Resolution 1373 (2001). https://www.unodc.org/pdf/ crime/ terrorism/res 1373 english.pdf
- United States Defense Intelligence Agency. (2017). Russia's military power. Building a military to support great power aspirations. Department of Homeland Security. <a href="https://www.hsdl.org/?view&did=801968">https://www.hsdl.org/?view&did=801968</a>
- Ward, C. (2003). Building capacity to combat international terrorism: The role of the United Nations Security Council. *Journal of conflict and security law,* 8(2), 289–305. http://jcsl.oxfordjournals.org/content/8/2/289.short
- Ware, R., & Kisriev, E. (2009). Dagestan: Russian hegemony and Islamic resistance in the North Caucasus. Taylor & Francis.
- Washington Post (2015, September 28). Read Putin's U.N. General Assembly speech. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2015/09/28/read-putins-u-n-general-assembly-speech/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2015/09/28/read-putins-u-n-general-assembly-speech/</a>
- Weiss, T. G. (2000). Governance, good governance and global governance: Conceptual and actual challenges. *Third World Quarterly*, *21*(5), 795–814.

Weiss, T. G. (2016). Humanitarian Intervention (3rd ed.). Wiley.

Wilkinson, P. (2006). Terrorism versus democracy (2nd ed.). Routledge.

Wilkinson, P. (2011). Terrorism versus democracy (3rd ed.). Routledge.

Wilkinson, P. (2015). Terrorism & the liberal state. Macmillan International Higher Education.

Winter, A. (2018). The United States of America: Counter-terrorism Pre-9/11. In A. Silke (Ed.), Routledge handbook of terrorism and counterterrorism (pp. 613-634). Routledge.

Young, C. (2017, July 7). Russia's global anti-libertarian Crusade. Reason. <a href="http://reason.com/archives/2017/07/07/russias-global-anti-libertaria">http://reason.com/archives/2017/07/07/russias-global-anti-libertaria</a>.

**Scott Walker** is an Associate Professor of International Relations in the Department of Government and Society at United Arab Emirates University. His has published a number of works on democratization and human rights. His 2019 book, *Forcing Freedom: American Forced Regime Change and Forced Democratization since World War II*, focuses on five American military interventions and the role that America's fascination with democracy played in these actions.

**Anastassiya Mahon** is a UK based independent researcher. She is the creator of Unlimitedpolitics. com, a platform for a growing community of people interested in global security. Her main research interests are security threats and responses to them, with a focus on non-traditional approaches to security and threat perception. She also researches terrorism, counterterrorism, and Russian politics.